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16 October 2008

Team Leader Environmental Policy

Hastings District Council



Private Bag 9002

HASTINGS

Attention: Philip McKay                         
Dear Philip

RMA20070291 – your ref: 58041#001#0075
I refer to your letter dated 2 October 2008 which I have only recently seen having been away from the office until earlier this week. This response will accompany a letter from Sainsbury Logan & Williams formally withdrawing our private plan change request No 45.

Hill Country Corporation Limited (“HCCL”) wishes to place on record its disappointment at being placed in this position by Council’s approach to the process. HCCL believes that this was a golden opportunity for Hastings City to address the planning issues at Ocean Beach in a sensible and regulated way at least cost to ratepayers. 

HCCL, with the support and approval of the majority of land owners at Ocean Beach, has worked in good faith with the Hastings District Council for over five years to assess the wide range of issues that exist at Ocean Beach and to seek a comprehensive planning solution for the whole beach that would address all of those issues. 

Planning issues at Ocean Beach have been of concern to the Council for over a decade and will now remain unresolved despite the millions of dollars that are claimed to have been spent by Council on this process to date. 

There is no doubt that development at Ocean Beach will continue to occur but it will do so in the midst of a planning muddle that completely undermines the land owners’ basic rights to have planning certainty. This current situation will cost the District’s ratepayers through unnecessary and escalating costs to maintain ongoing public access to the beach and the ongoing need to solve the other issues identified by Council over a long period of time at Ocean beach.

Despite the Council’s rhetoric that it wishes to provide “clear planning direction in terms of safeguarding the important values of the [Ocean Beach] area along with the extent and form of appropriate future residential development” the Council has handled abysmally the opportunity provided by HCCL’s plan change request to do exactly that. 

Numerous planning decisions over the last few years have reflected the Council’s lack of an appropriate long-term strategic vision for growth, particularly urban growth, in the District or a modern planning regime to support this. Councillors and officers bemoan the pressure put on them by so-called “ad hoc” private plan changes when the reality is that in the absence of a comprehensive long-term Council plan almost any significant development requires a private plan change application to be lodged. The whole point of the legislation providing for private plan change requests is to enable plan changes to be raised where a need for change is identified and Council either doesn’t see the merits of the change or doesn’t wish to itself carry the financial, political or administrative burdens of promoting the change. 

At a time when Hawke’s Bay is missing out on opportunities to attract new people and to grow, the Council has clearly been overwhelmed by pockets of vocal opposition to most requests for change (except for favoured Council projects). This has led, in HCCL’s view, to a narrow focus by Council on the mechanics of processing applications, minutiae, buck-passing to consultants and independent decision-makers and protection against the remotest legal risks rather than a balanced focus including strong strategic vision and outcomes for the District and its ratepayers. The Ocean Beach process is a classic example of this. 

Leaving aside the merits or otherwise of the HCCL private plan change request, the HCCL proposal puts up for public scrutiny under the Resource Management Act a possible comprehensive solution for the whole beach. The proposal is more extensive and complete than the structure plan that the Council has already adopted for Ocean Beach. The HCCL rationale for this private plan change is the need for sound planning and long-term sustainability which, in HCCL’s view, requires more rather than less houses. While others may take a different view, HCCL’s reasoning for that would have needed to stand the rigorous testing of public hearings and potentially Environment and other Court review and deserved to have been tested and refined if appropriate. All the work behind the request and the administration of its processing by Council has been done at the cost of HCCL, not the ratepayers, and follows more than five years of public consultation and very comprehensive professional and technical analysis. It also builds on the work that Council has done with ratepayers’ money and supports the rationale referred to above.

When Councillors, in late 2006, decided to reject the comprehensive advice of its own planners and consultants and to order them to prepare, for political reasons, a different plan that Councillors subsequently further amended and adopted, HCCL had little choice but to lodge a private plan change if all of the work and consultation over previous years paid for by both HCCL and ratepayer money was to be properly tested and a robust solution for the future of the beach arrived at.

Council’s political decision to actively oppose the plan change request as a submitter rather than operating in the governance and policy-making role that is clearly intended under the Local Government Act and the Resource Management Act appears to have resulted in a blurring of its multiple roles as receiver and processor of the plan change request, opponent of the plan change and decision-maker as well as vision-keeper and leader of the District. This may be a reflection of Council’s stated position that it does not consider ad hoc private plan changes to be a robust methodology for sustainable development and, perhaps unstated, a growing realisation that its planning processes and policies were not robust enough to protect the political position it decided to take as a submitter against the plan change in its entirety. The HCCL proposal can hardly be considered to be ad hoc when it follows a clear desire by Council to promote a plan change for Ocean Beach, resembles in basic form the Council’s own adopted structure plan and builds on the same work used by Council to arrive at its own preferred position.

Given that the whole basis of the plan change was predicated on a three-tier planning process where a structure plan was to be succeeded by comprehensive development plans and then by subsequent subdivision and resource consents before any development could occur, the level of technical information required by Council officers by way of additional information requests was extraordinary. HCCL’s view is supported by its widely experienced technical team and a comparison with the levels of information that the Council itself considered satisfactory for the adoption of its own structure plan in May 2007. This resulted in extraordinary and unnecessary extra cost and time delays for HCCL. 

The use by Council of external consultants and peer reviews has also been unnecessarily costly and time consuming. Much of it appears to have been driven by vocal minority interests who have manipulated the Council into requiring further information which effectively amounted to a pre-hearing cross examination rather than genuine requests for essential information. A specific example of this was Council’s unilateral decision to appoint the Waimarama Marae Committee (“WMC”), a clearly antagonistic opponent of development at Ocean Beach and who refused to consult further with HCCL, to carry out a cultural audit of the non-Maori land, then to act on Council’s behalf as peer reviewer of HCCL’s cultural audit and as Council’s consultant for s. 42A purposes. WMC’s peer review, in the form of a pre-hearing cross-examination of HCCL’s peer review then formed part of a Council request for further information. When HCCL responded with comprehensive evidence debunking the issues raised, WMC elected not to continue to be involved with Council but to remain a submitter (having been appointed to the role on the basis that it could not be a submitter but individual members of the committee or the group it represents could!). This has been the subject of previous correspondence with the Council and without strenuous efforts on the part of HCCL to protect its interests could have even more severely prejudiced the plan change process.

Further, comments made by Councillors and staff during the acceptance and notification processes (and the wording of the Council’s unusually reluctant acceptance of the plan change for notification) make it difficult not to draw the conclusion that Council used all efforts possible to find ways to reject the plan change and/or to delay its processing perhaps to enable Council to shore up other means of negating the plan change. For instance, having been given notice of HCCL’s intention to make a private plan change request following the Council’s December 2006 meeting, Council moved in haste to adopt a structure plan of its own for Ocean Beach to ensure that it had on record some view of its own after years of public consultation and hundreds of thousands of dollars of technical information provided by HCCL to assist Council’s own process. Furthermore, in May and June 2007, Council initiated steps to review its Reserves policies that had only recently been reviewed and to instigate valuations of land at Ocean Beach with a view to acquiring land compulsorily for reserve purposes presumably to try and reduce the densities of potential development at the beach. All of this work was based on suppositions as to landscape values that were not supported by technical evidence and were driven by political imperatives rather than sound resource management analysis.

The delays in requests for further information and the unprecedented levels of information required of HCCL culminated in formal legal complaints by HCCL in September 2007 resulting in a begrudging acceptance of the plan change for notification a further two months later.

The process of notification was relatively straightforward as the opportunity for the Council to delay was minimal but the Council’s true position was revealed in the frantic attempts, on the public record, of some Councillors to impose their political will on the RMA process to the point of assisting Council officers to draft the resolutions that would best suit the political outcomes desired.

These actions, supported by the delays and costs involved in the subsequent technical peer reviews in support of the s.42A report, lead to the inevitable conclusion that Council has no intention of allowing this plan change to proceed to a fair hearing but to continue to obfuscate and delay the process even if that causes unnecessary additional expense to the applicant. In this environment, it is untenable for HCCL to proceed to carry the sole responsibility and the costs of the private plan change when the Council has clearly resiled from its publicly expressed desire for over a decade to resolve the issues at Ocean Beach. It is perhaps the time for Council and its ratepayers to reassume responsibility for future planning and certainty as many groups are publicly urging it to do. While Council’s siege mentality approach to legitimate and well-substantiated plan change initiatives that aren’t its own remains in place, the District can expect that more opportunities to enhance the future will continue to be lost and to cost its citizens in further time and money.

HCCL and the majority of owners at Ocean Beach remain committed to achieving the best possible outcomes for the use and development of the huge potential of Ocean Beach. Council has shown its inability to lead a process that would help achieve those outcomes and its ability to confuse politics and processing with planning and leadership. Council, rather than simply processing the plan change application under its statutory requirements and allowing the case to be heard on its merits within the legislative requirements of the RMA, has taken a political position that effectively imposes its own pre-judgment of the outcomes and, not liking those, has used all its powers to make the applicant’s position difficult. 

What is needed here is for the parties to sit back and review the place where this process began which was to reach a clear planning direction for the future use and development of Ocean beach. One way to achieve this would have been for the Council to process the plan change at HCCL’s expense in large part and allow the process to reach an outcome one way or another. HCCL has no confidence that the Council has in fact any desire to lead an outcome which is why the issues at Ocean Beach have remained outstanding for well over a decade. There is clearly a benefit to the landowners, to HCCL as a potential developer of the land and to the community at large in having planning certainty for the land but while the Council’s clearly entrenched approach against facilitating that outcome remains HCCL is not prepared to carry that burden alone. If Council is genuine in its desire to reach a planning solution at Ocean Beach then it will need to look to its ratepayers to fund that. HCCL and the land owners will of course assist where it is reasonable and appropriate to do so but their goodwill and proven commitment to date has not, in their view, been reciprocated.

Rather than ad hoc and piecemeal reviews of its strategies and policies, Council needs to look at what growth in the district could be if assets such as Ocean Beach were to be developed sensibly and sustainably. This requires looking ahead and identifying potential rather than looking at what has happened in the past and guarding against the possibility of improving on that. Forget that a beachside village on a decent sandy beach could generate massive community benefit and enjoyment for Hastings District residents both in use of and access to the beach, long-term protection of the environment there and in the hundreds of millions of dollars of business and employment opportunities for the District for decades to come; the fact is that to do nothing to provide planning certainty at Ocean Beach will likely see those opportunities lost or largely diminished to the wider community over time. 

Whether Council has the vision and leadership it professes to aspire to – a “can do” attitude rather than a “let others come up with the ideas and knock them down” attitude – remains to be seen. For the moment, this particular plan change process is at an end.

Yours faithfully

Hill Country Corporation Limited

Philip Hocquard

General Manager

HILL COUNTRY CORPORATION LIMITED

2ND Floor, 200 Queen Street W, Hastings, P O Box 8030, Havelock North, New Zealand

Phone: +64 6 8782010 – Facsimile: +64 6 8783060

Email: info@hillcountry.co.nz 


